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                                      NUNTHORPE PARISH COUNCIL
                       Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Thursday 20th January 2022
                                                 7pm at Chandlers Ridge Academy

Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Mike Eccles, Russ Lynch, Carol McArdle, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Mieka Smiles, Wade Tovey and Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), Jonathan Severs & Tony Smith - Community Support Officers, Marton East Ward Cllr Mawston, four residents and Evening Gazette reporter.
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence – All Parish Councillors were present and there were no apologies. 
1.2 Declarations of Interest –There were no declarations of interest specifically relating to the agenda. The Clerk confirmed that all annual declaration of interest forms had now been received and she would prepare them to add to the website. Cllr Smiles declared an interest in the Community Centre discussions and would not take part in Parish Council decisions on this subject.                                              ACTION: Cllr Smiles 
1.3 To consider an application for Co-option to the Parish Council. 
Deferred to next meeting.

1.4 
To welcome Jonathan Severs, Police Community Support Officer.

PCSO Severs and PCSO Smith were welcomed to the meeting. They advised that they were supported by PCSO Smyth and PCSO McSawley under Sergeant Evans. They worked out of Coulby Newham Police Station covering an area of Teesside University, Nunthorpe, Coulby Newham and Hemlington which was where the policing pressures were centred.   PCSO Severs advised that (ASB) anti-social behaviour in Nunthorpe was low, with figures for December showing a total of three. There were a total of 12 criminal incidents including four thefts, three criminal damage and one burglary. These were similar figures to across the year. He informed that in the recent incidents of vehicle crime, the thieves involved were not sophisticated criminals, but they simply tried doors to find insecure vehicles. He reminded participants to ensure their vehicles were locked, with no belongings on show. Contact details were that 101 should be called for non-emergency situations or via an online form. Residents were informed to ask for matters to be brought to the attention of Neighbourhood Policing. These details would be republished in GNN. Problems accessing support after 10pm were highlighted.  It was questioned if inappropriate driving was ASB. It was advised this was the case if inappropriate driving was causing distress. PCSO Severs informed that he was liaising with Cllr Smiles regarding Community Speed Watch. A recent complaint to a P Cllr regarding parking on the Avenue stopping vehicles accessing the road due to football parking at NMPFA was discussed. It was advised that if an emergency vehicle was unable to navigate through, then road enforcement action could be taken. It was advised that a walkabout of the ward could be organised if required. 
Police officers left the meeting
2.
PUBLIC FORUM

No comments were made.
3.
NUNTHORPE DEVELOPMENT
3.1 
Current Planning Issues relating to Nunthorpe Grange


(a) Persimmon and Taylor Wimpey sites - To note receipt of planning application 21/1145 from Persimmon, and to seek confirmation or amendment of the NPC position in relation to the development of Nunthorpe Grange – The Chair informed that there were no updates on the Taylor Wimpey site. There had been an application from Persimmon some time ago for housing, then on road access in the past month. Planning permission was already in place for the roundabout on the bypass to give access to Nunthorpe Grange, but no further permission was given to date. He stated that the recent Persimmon application was to get from the roundabout to their site, and so the road to the east of Nunthorpe Grange as a connecting road was not unreasonable. However, a fork road was shown to the west. He had questioned MC Mr Horniman if he felt this was premature given that Nunthorpe Vision were to be involved in debating zoning of the site.  Mr Horniman stated that the road suggestion was not unreasonable but he apologised and agreed that NPC and Nunthorpe Vision did need to discuss the development of Nunthorpe Grange. The Chair questioned if the Parish Council wished to object to the west fork road section. RESOLVED: To object.   ACTION: Chair 

There had been a recent media article that the Park and Ride off the bypass was no longer going ahead. Parish Councillors discussed that there had been provision in the Local Plan requiring that development on Nunthorpe Grange was dependant on the Park and Ride or the East Middlesbrough Bypass. The Chair advised that MC Mr Horniman had reaffirmed the commitment to open discussion on S106 funds with the Parish Council. 

(b) Nunthorpe Grange Farm - To note an update on covenants, if available. The Chair reminded that there was a restrictive covenant in place to state that only one house was to be built on the site. The Parish Council was questioning what safeguards would operate if someone asked for the covenant to be removed. MC Ms Benjamin had advised that she would inform the Chair who on her team is dealing with this query. 
3.2 
Strategic Developments – update on “Nunthorpe Nineteen”, (NN)

(a)  N.N. 7 and N.N.8. Community Centre - To note the outcome of the bidding process, and to determine   consequential action. The Chair informed that the process for taking the decision will be spread over a number of stages and a couple of additional stages are being included. To date an independent panel had scored the bids and the Nunthorpe Vision – Community Centre sub group had met and agreed that any questions on bids were to be submitted. Answers would go back to the sub group who would make a recommendation to Nunthorpe Vision, who would then advise findings to MC. MC then make their decision if they accept the recommendation and they would put the bid to the Towns Fund who would make the final decision. The Nunthorpe Parish Council/Nunthorpe Community Council and the Nunthorpe Institute bid had scored 4.4% less than the NMPFA bid at the first stage. The Chair informed that questions had been submitted to the Parish Council by the other parties involved in the bid and there were around 25 questions in total. He asked: if the questions were to be submitted, if there was to be an appeal lodged on the scoring, if the NMPFA bid should continue to be challenged at Nunthorpe Vision and the sub groups, and finally if the alternative bids should now go to a wider community consultation.  Cllr Tovey stated that the Nunthorpe Vision group was formed with all groups in Nunthorpe trying to get the best options for the community. He felt that the questions should be asked. RESOLVED: To submit questions regarding the NMPFA bid. Chair to circulate any responses to questions to NPC/NCC/NI group.  The Chair queried that if the answers to questions made the NPC/NCC/NI group feel that an appeal should be lodged, should this be proceeded with.  It was agreed that this was dependant on the responses and a further meeting would be required to discuss. Cllr Tovey informed of a lively discussion at the sub group of Nunthorpe Vision.  It was reminded that there had been some consultation on what facilities were wanted. But the group had been determining what was on offer before consulting further. The question of location was not in the original consultation. It was agreed that the two facilities were significantly different to one another.  A resident stated that a community centre was promised for the people of Nunthorpe.  He stated that the NMPFA offer was not a community centre. It was “a neighbourhood centre for South Middlesbrough” with a sauna, gym and bistro. RESOLVED: All agreed the need to consult with the community.
(b) N.N. 18. Neighbourhood Plan - To note legal advice from Redcar & Cleveland Council, and from Middlesbrough Council – The Chair stated that this matter was the chance for residents to control what happens in the community. The inclusion of the Redcar & Cleveland side of Nunthorpe had delayed the matter but now both Councils had agreed to begin formal consultation on the area designated. He reminded Councillors of the large obligation in completing the plan. Cllrs agreed that the Marton West document was a substantial document and there is need to ensure involvement of residents to support the work involved in the Nunthorpe plan. This could be encouraged on social media. Cllr Tovey reminded that there had been 3 consultation events through Ourgreenways and GNN covering both sides of Nunthorpe. RESOLVED: Councillors agreed that the forms should be submitted.        
                            
ACTION: Chair/Clerk






      

Cllr Mawston was leaving the meeting and stated that he had been involved with the running of the Martin Community Centre for 32 years. He stated that the offer to the community should be a community centre, run by the community. He informed they had 10 members of the group who were volunteers and most activity organisers of the centre had their own keys. 
(c) N.N 13. Baseline Study - To determine the process for consideration of this document by the Parish Council – The Chair informed that the infrastructure sub group of Nunthorpe Vision were meeting the following day. They were working through the Baseline study and would be looking at transport. He reminded that the Parish Council had not yet looked at the study which would be information relevant to the Neighbourhood Plan. The study is shown on the NPC and MC websites.
4.   
ACTIVITIES for 2022-2023
4.1 
Platinum Jubilee - To establish projects for celebration of the Jubilee – The Chair reminded that there had been agreement at the last meeting on a spend of £600 for an event. He stated the need to find out MCs plans to see how the Parish Council could tie in with these. There had also been an agreement of £1000 for some type of memorial. It was agreed that Parish Councillors would send any ideas to the Clerk to compile a list. There would be a question in the GNN asking residents views. Ideas discussed included a Platinum Jubilee community garden, a sculpture, a fountain and a clock. The idea of a beacon was again discussed to join the national campaign. It was agreed that if the costs were high for what was wanted the community could be asked to contribute. A poll to engage with residents could be put on social media, although not all Facebook comments were from within Nunthorpe. Cllr Smiles to pass on information about MC plans as soon as available..                                                                                                                   ACTION: Cllrs’/Cllr Smiles 
4.2 
Estimates and Precept
(a) To confirm the estimates of planned expenditure as agreed at the previous meeting, amended as necessary – A figure of £20,450.00 had been proposed at the previous meeting with areas of spend itemised. The Clerk had obtained the precept cost for this and councillors were assured that the cost for a band D property was still under £10 per home and low compared to other areas. The Chair informed that the estimates included £7500 from the precept to support the Parish Council-led bid discussed earlier in the meeting. The bid outcome was still not concluded, but all agreed that the money would stay within Nunthorpe and there were many ideas to spend funds. RESOLVED:  £20,450 to be requested for 2022-23.                                                                                                                                                       
(b) RESOLVED: To ask the clerk to ask MC to establish the level of Parish Council Precept accordingly.  ACTION: Clerk                                                                                                                                                      

5. To note written updates on CONTINUING PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES and to authorise Lead Councillors to take follow-up actions as indicated in their reports, as follows:
5.1. Trees, Flowers Allotments and Waste Management – There was no report. Cllr Lynch to progress allotments. It was advised that 160 trees had been planted on the village green.                ACTION: Cllr Lynch
5.2. Public Rights of Way and Bridleways – The Chair informed that there had been someone appointed by MC legal team to record the public right of way and a response was awaited. Chair to progress. Cllr McArdle commented that this was a similar situation to previous attempts to have the Green Link included on the definitive map. Cllr Smiles to check information shared with her by MC Mr Parkes. Cllr Walker informed that he was meeting the new Executive Member to update on the enforcement situation.                             ACTION: Chair/Cllr Smiles/Cllr Walker  
5.3. Traffic – It had been advised that the speed limits were being changed soon. The Parish Council and residents’ complaints regarding Poole roundabout were still ongoing with discussions on the need for improved signs and markings and if the roundabout is two lanes or a single lane. A further letter had been sent to MC on 17th January requesting criteria for road marking. The use of a CCTV car in RCBC was commented on. Cllr Smiles reminded of the Street Warden car undertaking this action in Middlesbrough. The Chair asked for the Parish Council to be given an idea of the scale of fining. Cllr Smiles to pass information to Cllr Walker. It was questioned if the traffic survey which had been promised for Guisborough Road should be progressed. It was agreed that this be deferred until the works were completed at Swans corner roundabout as Guisborough Road was to be closed for some time.                          ACTION: Cllr Smiles                                                                                           
5.4. Crime and Anti-social Behaviour – Cllr Walker advised that there was no progress with the CCTV for the play area near the Southern Cross. Cllr Smiles suggested the use of a rapid camera as used before at the Avenue shops. The Chair reminded that this was not budgeted for and it was agreed that Cllr Walker continue progressing the fixed camera with Ms Shaughnessy.  


                       ACTION: Cllr Walker

             
         








     
6.
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18TH NOVEMBER 2021 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING

6.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 18th November 2021.  The Chair to sign the minutes. 
6.2 
Councillors had an opportunity to question progress with any matter discussed at the previous meeting which would not arise elsewhere during the present meeting.
6.2.1
Village Green – Arising from Item 4.3.2 – discussed under Ward Councillor report.


7.   
To note written REPORTS
7.1. 
Chair’s Report – The Chair informed his report was circulated and added to the website. There had been a contact regarding the recycling of textiles from Scope. They asked if NPC could recommend any locations. All agreed a further provision was not required as there were sufficient options, Clerk to respond. Following several comments regarding pavements, the Chair would progress with the different P Cllrs and with MC.  Businesses and residents expressed concerns in the vicinity of the Avenue Shops - Cllr Walker to investigate if NPC could make a constructive contribution. Councillors reminded of a free Neighbourhood Planning Session which would take place on-line on Tuesday 1st February at 6.00pm. ACTION: Clerk / Chair / Cllr Walker
7.2. 
Clerk’s Report, with correspondence report – There were no additional matters not covered on the agenda.
7.3. 
NMPFA Minutes (14.10.21 & 11.11.21) – Reports received; no comments made. 
                                                                                
7.4. 
Ward Councillors’ Reports – At a previous meeting a resident asked for written reports from Ward Councillors. There were again no reports. Cllr Smiles gave a verbal report. She informed that a pot of £60,000 was in place from the council asset sales levy. Following support from Cllr McClintock and Cllr Tovey a bid had been entered for £6000 for a Community Garden.  A name for the village green at the Avenue needed progressing and a decision on any signage. The Chair reminded Cllr Smiles about his previous responses to her on these subjects. Cllr Smiles asked if there was any suggested location for a micro forest. Cllr Tovey stated that Ourgreenways may in interested in being involved. Cllr Smiles added that the wildflower offers needed expanding on, hedgehog signs were to be introduced and the new road signs showing the new speed limits would happen in the next month. Cllr Lynch asked for details on where these were to be located. Cllr Smiles to provide map which was agreed to be shared on social media. ACTION: Cllr Smiles
8.
PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – 

8.1 
Updates
(a) Levington Wynd (20/0597) – No update.
(b) Nunthorpe Hall (21/0005/6) – Cllr Lynch informed of a discussion which indicated that the gentleman from the hall was willing to discuss matters when formalities completed. 
(c) Bromley Hill Close (20/0366) – The Chair advised that a further letter had been sent to MC Mr Clarke passing on written residents’ views
(d) Tudor Court trees (21/0775) – Cllr McArdle informed of no concerns when looking at the site.
(e) Enforcement Issues – The Chair informed that MC had informed of a lack of staff which held up caseloads being redistributed when an issue had arisen regarding tree works. Cllr Smiles advised that she had received a response from MC Mr Clarke which she would circulate. 
          ACTION: Cllr Smiles     
8.2
New Applications Councillors discussed the applications received about which there were no concerns.
(a) 12, Chandlers Ridge, TS7 0JL Single Storey Extension (Bay Window) to front with canopy roof 21/1099/ FUL

(b) Cleveland Cottage, Brass Castle Lane Variation of condition 2 to planning application 21/0041/FUL,   21/1067/VAR

(c)
25 Rookwood Road, Part Garage Conversion and Part Extension to form new Garden Room 21/1051/FUL

(d) Land at Stainton Way, Junction with Dixons Bank 'Installation of a replacement 20m monopole supporting 6 no. antennas, 1 no. rep 21/1046/TELFUL

(e) 5 The Endeavour, first floor extension to rear 21/1049/FUL
9.
PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION
9.1. 
Financial Report - Income/Expenditure - The Clerk advised on the following financial matters.  Expenditure: Paid with prior agreement Parish Clerk wage, NCC grants (Parkway bus £130, photo comp £25, logo comp £25), Town & Parish Council website £280.00, Community Centre bid costs (Steel River feasibility cost plan £180.00, Logic Architectural plans £720.00, Gimlet Assoc bid advisory £240.00)
     
To approve - CDALC £20.00, Vision Academy Trust room hire £40 January, Chuhan & Singh £36.00 Oct-Dec.

RESOLVED: Cllrs approved the financial report.
9.2 
Communications Report 

Cllr Eccles had circulated a report, highlighting some areas. This included agreement of a process to ensure that non-trivial communication was shared with the clerk to be recorded. It was to be ensured that the process of cc emails to the Clerk was used. Parish Councillor email addresses were now in place and Cllr Eccles would forward information to Councillors. Website and Social Media usage had increased with 16500 people viewing the footage of Poole roundabout. The website had a password protected area which could become a repository which Cllr Eccles was progressing. The use of recent Word versions or PDFs on the website was encouraged.  RESOLVED: Cllr Eccles was asked to include a section on the website stating that NPC endorsed the right of removal of posts in some specified circumstances.
                     ACTION: Cllr Eccles                                                                                                                         
9.3 
Governance


(a) To note commencement of the Governance Review – Being progressed via the Chair. 

(b) To note publication by Middlesbrough Council of a revised Code of Conduct – The Chair advised that he had been invited to a meeting regarding the publication on 24th January 2022. 

(c) To defer consideration of Risk Assessment – Deferred.
9.4  
Date, time, and items for next meeting Thursday 17th March 2022 at 7pm. Councillors agreed that an additional meeting would be required to discuss the responses regarding the Community Centre. To be progressed by the Chair.

                                                                                           ACTION: Chair
Meeting ended 9.10pm.
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date ………………………………
Page 7 of 7

